Massachusetts Flower Growers’ Association

Board of Directors Meeting

Tuesday, June 10, 2014
Linguine’s Eatery, Northboro, Ma.

Attending:  Jason Hutchins, Tina Bemis, Linda Taranto, Sylvia Czech, Lou Desisto, Teri Boardman, Kerri Stafford, Jeff Doherty, Samantha Stoddard, Robin Messer, Mark Farnham, Ed Bemis, Henry Gillet, Tina Smith, Kim LaFleur, Geoffrey Njue, Bob Luczai 
Not in Attendance:  Cindy Bertrand, Charlene Leinonen; Christy Langone, P. J. Molloy and Rick LeBlanc
The Board Meeting was called to order by President Jason Hutchins at 5:30pm.  
Secretary/Treasurer’s Report:  The Secretary presented the minutes of the April 8, 2014 Board meeting. After a review of the minutes by the Board a motion was made by Linda Taranto with a second by Tina Bemis to accept the minutes as presented.  The motion passed. 

The Treasurer then presented the Financial Report for the period July 1, 2013 to June 10, 2014. The Treasurer said that this is the last Financial Report before the end of the fiscal year that ends June 30th.  The Secretary noted an expense for the Trial Grounds.  David Fiske requested some plant material for the Italian garden that required a purchase.  From a previous meeting it was determined that if an expanse would help the trial grounds that the Association would pay for the purchase.  The Secretary worked with David to get plugs of canna that David used for the gardens.  The cost was the $262.52 as indicated.  Jason Hutchins commented that the Association does support the Mass. Hort. Gardens and they will be producing the new variety pots for our Summer Meeting.  With no other comments, a motion was made by Sylvia Czech to accept the financial report as presented.  The motion was seconded by Kerri Stafford and passed.
Committee Reports:
Legislative Report:  Ed Bemis and Henry Gillet both were present.  Ed reported that he has been concerned with the strategic water management regulations that are being implemented.  In particular, there is wording in the regulations that allow a town to “automatically” put into effect water bans when actual water level measurements would not indicate water shortages.  This effectively allows towns to use just a “date” if they do not want to take the time to do those stream measurements.  Ed reported that municipalities are not happy with the regulations because it will incur expenses to the town.  Ed said in discussions with the Administrators of the Regulations that they indicated that watering of ornamental plantings was not as much of a concern to them.  Ed said a policy paper could then be written to go out to towns so they can indicate to their residents that the watering of ornamental plants is ok.  Putting an “automatic water ban” would hurt sales especially if done in May, so we must try to prevent that situation from occurring.  Ed did say that the regulations could be changed after a new administration comes into office in January 2015.  Henry Gillet commented that we might have an alliance with municipalities as these regulations are an expense to them as well; reiterating what was said before.  Come 2015, with a new administration, we could have a better chance of changing the regulations with this alliance.
Ed reported about another bill that has been proposed regarding 40A that would lower the value of a farmer’s property.  The proposed bill would give more power to planning boards to designate a farmer’s frontage property as “esthetic in nature”, thus lowering its value for development.  This could affect a farmer’s ability to secure operating loans from lenders.  Henry Gillet said land owners have fought this bill.   Ed Bemis reported that the Ag Groups have endorsed a letter (including the MFGA) that went to the Chair of the House Ways and Means Committee opposing the bill (Zoning Reform Bill 4065H).  Ed passed out copies of the letter.
Ed also went on to report that the date for the Fertilizer Regulation Implementation has been put back into a Conference Committee.  The Agricultural groups were able, since Ag Day, to get Representative Rodrigues to spearhead a delay of the date for the regulations to take effect.

Henry Gillet thanked Ed Bemis for attending a hearing held in May, regarding the Environmental Bond Bill and the Waltham Experiment Station Project.  The project, which would cost about $25 million, is still in the Bond Bill.  At one point, Henry reported that it had been taken out but Representative Gobi, Strong and Strauss were able to get it back into the Bill with the support of the Agricultural groups.  With a little luck, the project could get funded through this bill.  Henry said that other issues have received a positive recommendation in the Legislature and are expected to be approved.  The expansion of the Board of Agriculture is one and the other is the Bill regarding Scrap Metal Verification to prevent theft of metal (i.e. irrigation pipe) from farmers.  Henry also said he has heard positive remarks for an Investment Tax Credit Bill which would help farming businesses in Massachusetts.  The State Budget is expected to be done around June 20th.  
Henry then went on to report that despite the cold weather, there were 65 in attendance at Bigelow Nurseries in May to meet Charlie Baker, one of the Republican candidates for Governor.  Henry’s opinion is that from the Republican side it is for “him to lose” the endorsement at this point in time.  Henry reported that he expects Steve Grossman to win the Democratic Convention endorsement this month.  He also expects Martha Coakley to run.  Henry then went on to say that the Agricultural groups are inviting Grossman for a meeting on July 18th and that a meeting with Coakley would be in July or August.

Advertising/Promotions:
Mass. Department of Agricultural Resources (MDAR):  Rick Leblanc was not in attendance to provide a report.
Plant Something Task Force:  Jason Hutchins introduced Kim LaFleur to the Board.  She is the Plant Something Ma Coordinator.  Kim thanked the Board and went on to report about all of the activities of the Plant Something program.  She reported that there were 99 organizations, people or businesses that participated in the May 15th Plant Something Day this year.  This was slightly down from the previous year.  In particular, there were fewer businesses (garden centers/retailers) that did an event or activity that day.  Despite the slight drop off, she calculated that the event attracted or exposed 14,000 people to the Plant Something Program.  She did report that those businesses that participated developed programs with schools or community groups.  One group gave out giant pumpkin seedlings to school groups in a contest to grow the biggest pumpkin for the fall.  The winner will be selected in October and receive $1,000.  Fred Dabney, Quansett Nurseries, grew the seedlings.  One of the big highlights for the Day was that Weston Nurseries and Jim Connolly were featured on Fox News.  Jim talked about the program to viewers.  Tina Bemis said that was worth its weight in gold by itself.  Kim reported that the Plant Something Ma. Group has submitted another grant to expand our activities and program.  We have received tentative approval from MDAR for the grant.  The proposal asked for $70,000 and indications are that we have been approved for $40,000.  The grant would expand the program to have an additional two dates where independent garden centers and landscapers could host their own “open houses’ all revolving around Plant Something.  One event day would be in June to help independent retailers and the other would be in September where landscaping businesses could participate and highlight their industry.  Kim also reported that we have a new Father’s Day video promoting planting.  Kim then went on to say that to sustain or expand the Plant Something Ma. Project, we will be starting to look for sponsorships from organizations.  This would give the program another revenue source in addition to those grants.  The goal this coming year is to get $5,000 in sponsorship funding.  This could come from any organization such as banks, which look to help state and local projects.  Kim reported that she and Rena Sumner (MNLA) attended an environmentathon that was held in Leominster on May 15th and handed out grow cups with seeds.
Sylvia Czech reported that Randall’s gave out pencils to children.  The pencil eraser was actually a capsule with a seed inside for them to plant.  Jeff Doherty said that he and Peter Mezzit (Weston Nurseries) started a garden program in the local schools. Last year they had 2 schools participate. They made container gardens for students to grow plants. This year the program expanded to 4 schools covering 2 towns. The project has been good for his retail business and personally rewarding.  The Secretary showed the Board a Plant Something Stake created by Hi Hill Farms (Westborough) that they gave out to customers to put on their yards.  They have seen the signs everywhere now in Westborough and Grafton area.
MFGA Website: The secretary reported that website is close to being completed.  He said that Mary Greendale has been working on sections and clarifying issues regarding the website with Sirius Design.  The Secretary said he hopes to have it done by the next meeting.
Daffodil Marathon Event:   The secretary reported that in the final financial report that we met and slightly exceeded our $5,200 goal to raise funds for the project.  He read down a list of people who contributed.
Education/Extension Programs:

Extension:  Tina Smith reported that that there is a search on for a new Extension Director at the University.  She said that Cindy Bertrand is on the Committee.  The Secretary said he would contact Cindy to see if she has heard anything about applicants.  Tina reported that there is a program on July 31st on Biological Control in Connecticut.  This is part of the joint effort between her and Leanne Pundt from University of Connecticut Extension.  Tina said that Extension has been getting requests for pesticide credits by growers and so Extension has added a couple of education programs that would give people credits for recertification in the next 2 weeks.  
Tina went on to report that she has posted to the Extension website, a fact sheet on Neonicatoid insecticides.  She also said that Geoffrey Njue teamed up with Rick Bonano to do a fact sheet on GMO.  Geoffrey said that the fact sheet will help growers explain the subject better to their customers.  Tina also reported that most grub controls are made of Neonicatoid compounds.  So there is a fact sheet on alternative grub controls for materials containing those pesticides.
Summer MFGA/MNLA Meeting:  The secretary reported that the information for exhibitors for the Summer Meeting has been sent out.  The Keynote speaker is Michael Dirr from Georgia. Copies of the program were passed out. People should have just received a copy in the mail.
Northeast Greenhouse Conference: Tina Smith reported that she has been working on the Northeast Recommendation Guide which will be published for the conference.  She also said that the Conference Committee will be meeting next week.  They are finishing the Educational Program. The Conference will be in Springfield, Mass. on November 5th and 6th.
Mayflower:  Tina Smith said that the latest issue was sent out last week.

Research/Scholarship: The secretary reported that the Scholarship recipient this year is Julia Ann Wendelken.  She is a current Floriculture student at the University of Massachusetts.  The Secretary said that she had a very strong recommendation from Dr. Doug Cox.  Tina Smith said to the Board that she was a really good student.  The Secretary also commented that Floriculture is a new career ambition for her as she had a pre professional ballet career before going to Umass.
Golf Tournament: The secretary reported that he finalized the date of August 12th (Tuesday) with Juniper Hills Country Club for this year’s tournament.  He said it was the best place to make the most money for our Association.  We will be having the MNLA foundation to join us again.  The flyer will be scheduled to go out at the end of June.
Membership:  The following have applied for membership in the Association.


Associate: Greenhouse Systems, Canterbury, CT, Phil Zapadka

On a motion by Linda Taranto, seconded by Tina Bemis, the application was accepted.
Old Business:   No new business at this time.
New Business:  

Dues Increase:  The Secretary brought up the issue of a dues increase since the fiscal year ends June 30th and bills will be going out.  He provided a basic overview of the income and expenses for our Association and said that it is expected to be tight due to a reduction in membership and an increase in our expenses.  He said we have done very well but we must be careful.  He said that a $25 increase to both the Active and Associate memberships would help to alleviate the tight fiscal management.  Jason Hutchins said to the Board that with the good spring business this year, people would be more willing to accept an increase.  Tina Bemis said that we are still less expensive than any other organization.  A motion was made by Sylvia Czech to increase the dues amount to $150 for Active members and to $125 for Associate members.  The motion was seconded by Lou DeSisto and was passed.  Jason Hutchins then brought up the idea of other levels of membership that could be created for people that are not active businesses.  He said that there are former businesses that would like to still be in contact with the Association.  A Board member also mentioned that we could have a student membership.  It was suggested that an individual membership could be $40 and a student member be $25.  The Board then discussed what benefits would be given to these new categories.  It was decided that the Secretary will do some research regarding what other Associations do who have these other membership categories.  Should they only get MFGA information electronically? These and other benefits should be formalized before these other categories are determined.  The Secretary will provide a report at the next Board Meeting.
With no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned on a motion by Lou DeSisto that was seconded by Kerri Stafford.
Respectfully submitted,
Bob Luczai, Secretary/Treasurer
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